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NBTS Business Meeting Minutes

July 1, 2008
Monterey, California
The business meeting was called to order by NBTS President, Mary Gilbert.

Secretary’s Report

The minutes from the 2007 meeting were distributed in the registration bags of each attendee provided by the NBTS Secretary, Susan Melnick.  The membership was given the opportunity for comments and questions.  The minutes from last year’s business meeting were approved by the membership.  The breakdown of the current registrations was presented.  The secretary said that she enjoyed her 4 years as secretary but that she is ready for a break.  She appreciates everyone’s support over the years.  Please remember to fill out the mailing address section when you pay your dues online so that we know where to send your journal and when you pay your registration what affiliation, city to include on your badge.  Please do not forget to update your address, email address and status with the current secretary.  She is working on a Secretary Duty list for the new secretary. The membership voted to approve this report.

President’s Report
President, Mary Gilbert gave her report.  She mentioned that NBTS raised the dues for 2008.  She also discussed the issue where all council members were about to cycle off in the same year but several current council members have agreed to stay on in order to keep continuity.  Mary talked about the electronic submission of the abstracts through Oxford and how it went smoothly.  This was the first year that the Teratology Society offered slight discounts to members who were attending both NBTS and TS.  She would like to encourage junior members to become involved in committees.  The membership voted to approve this report.
Finance Committee Report

Cynthia Driscoll presented the finance committee report.  This year NBTS was able to secure $18,000 in grants.  We received corporate donations in the amount of $13,800 plus in-kind services from SRA graphics, HVS Image and Kinder Scientific.  All donors were acknowledged at the meeting and published in NTT.  This is significant considering the tough economic time.  We received $2,175 from NBTS members and past NBTS Presidents.  Thus, the total for the year was $33,975 not including in-kind services.  The report of the finance committee was approved by the membership.

Treasurer’s Report

Susan Rice, the Treasurer, discussed the treasurer’s report.  The first issue that was discussed was that dues were increased in order to accommodate the rising cost of the journal over the years.  We received about $18,000 in registration this year.  Income taxes need to be filed based on the December 31st so it is important to pay dues prior to this date for the next year.  Even with the increase in dues for the regular members, we still fall short with money since the dues were not raised for the Emeritus and Associate members who chose to take the journal.  We need to raise these fees to $64 in order to break even.  We also do not know if there will be an increase in the cost of the journal for next year.  We wanted to change our credit card processor to a less expensive one but our website provided could not accomplish this prior to registration for the meeting.  The treasurer’s report was approved by the membership. 

Awards Committee Report

Ed Levin, the chair of the Awards committee presented the report.  There were two applicants for the Dr. Richard Butcher New Investigator Award and it was decided by the committee to present Dr. David S. Sharlin (nominated by Mary Gilbert) with this award.  There were 10 individuals who applied for conference awards and 4 were awarded.  The individuals receiving the conference awards were:

· Devon Graham (nominated by Michael Williams) – sponsored by Merck and Co
· Jeannette Stankowski (nominated by Gregg Stanwood) – sponsored by Neurotox Specialty Section of SOT
· Jillian Gee (nominated by Ginger Moser) – sponsored by Fine Scientific Tools
· Sherin Boctor (nominated by Sherry Ferguson) – sponsored by NBTS
These award winners were congratulated on their outstanding work.  Awards and checks were presented to the awardees during the business meeting to those in attendance.  We must encourage student and young investigator participation at NBTS and for NBTS to set aside funds to support these awards.  The membership voted to approve this report.

Nominations Committee Report

Mary Gilbert, on behalf of the nominations committee chair, Frank Scalzo, congratulated all the winners and thanked all who ran for office this year and encouraged all to run again.  

President-Elect – Edward Levin
Secretary – Lori Driscoll
Council – Barbara Strupp

Publications Committee – Robert Holson, Sonya Sobrian, Tom Sobotka
Archivist – William Pizzi

NBTS received a total of 45-48 votes on line for each position, which is about the same as last year online.  We had expected more.  Committee members did not have access to individual’s voting preferences and totals were read at 8AM on May 30, 2008.  Please participate in the voting and running for office.  The membership voted to approve the nominations committee report.

Associate Representative Member’s Report

Melissa Bailey, as the associate member representative, delivered her report.  She sent out letters to colleges and universities in the Monterey area.  She developed an electronic package to the departments within the universities and the Northern California Society of Toxicology.  Melissa also arranged the schedule for the students working at the registration desk and filled in wherever there were gaps.  She suggested a similar idea to TS’s Dine with a Teratology Ambassador.  The membership voted to approve the report.

Membership Committee Report

Gregg Stanwood, on behalf of the membership committee chair, Nellie Laughlin, read all of the names of the new applicants as follows:

· Michal Dubovicky (Institute of Experimental Pharmacology/Slovak Academy of Science) - Full
· Devon Graham (Cincinnati Children’s Research Foundation) - Full
· Christine Curran (Northern Kentucky University) - Full
· Jason Richardson (Robert Wood Johnson Medical School) - Full
· Michael Kinder (Kinder Scientific Company) - Full
· Mildred Christian (Argus International, Inc) – Reinstatement

· Marilyn Silva – Reinstatement

· Abby Li (Exponent) - Reinstatement
· Cynthia Kern ( University of California Santa Cruz) - Associate

· Paul Eubig (University of Illinois) - Associate

There were 7 new applicants; 5 applicants for full membership, 3 for reinstatement and 2 for associate member status.  A vote was taken to accept or reject the new candidates for membership or reinstatement and all were accepted.  Members with out of date information will be contacted.  Membership voted to approve this report.
Public Affairs Committee
Carole Kimmel reported that the National Children’s Study was funded for 2008 but we need to continue this to write support as it is a yearly issue.  We need to continue to write letters of support.  Another issue that was discussed was the need to support Per Erikson.  Papers that he authored have been criticized for study design by a corporation since the academic studies did not follow regulatory guidelines and his university is investigating this.  The committee will draft a letter for council to review to send to the university in support of Per Erikson.  This motion was approved.  Carole Kimmel wrote a summary article about the NCS program that appeared in the Teratology Newsletter and this should be posted on our website.  Please let the public affairs committee know if there are issues that they should be dealing with.  The membership voted to approve the report of the public affairs committee.

Editor’s Report for the Publications Committee 

Jane Adams discussed the editor’s report regarding the status of the journal.  The impact factor is now 2.444.  Articles on humans and behavior do well.  There was a 54% rejection rate 2007 mostly due to the increased submission by other countries electronically.  The 2008 year looks on track as 44 papers have been reviewed so far.  It takes about 5-6 weeks to receive reviews for the first cycle.  Reminders are sent when manuscripts/reviews are due and late.  Jane will stay on another 3 years as editor.  We invite suggestions for special issues and review articles.  The Editor’s report was approved by the membership.
Discussion Items
Behavioral Toxicology Society will be merging with NBTS.  Proposals are in planning for continuing education symposia. Scheduling NBTS/TS meeting with RSA would increase attendance but coordination must be done 3 years in advance.  In addition, we would need to have TS on board with this.  Diana Dow-Edwards, Liaison Council, will look into this coordination as well as with other societies such as INA and CPPD.  It was discussed that it is basic courtesy for officer hotel rooms to be covered.  We should be entitled to some of the rooms based upon the number of NBTS paid-for rooms.  We should have a Welcome committee to those meeting participants that will speak for the first time to talk about what is expected.  This would be great for students and the public affairs committee.
Mary Gilbert officially handed over the meeting to the next President, Kim Grant.

A plaque was given to Mary Gilbert for her job as president.  

There are open slots for committee members, so please speak up.  Some funding has already been secured for 1) primate models with translational emphasis, 2) marine based health risk maternal/children and 3) global issues child health symposia.  The next annual meeting to be held from June 27th to Wednesday, July 1st, 2009 was announced for Rio Grande, Puerto Rico.  Hotel pictures are on the website.  The meeting was adjourned.
Respectfully submitted, 

Susan Melnick, Ph.D.

Secretary, NBTS
